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 Chair Hildy Simmons opened the meeting at 9:05 a.m.  A motion to approve 
minutes from the July 12, 2010 meeting was approved without opposition.  She thanked 
Member Stanley Kreitman for chairing the July meeting in her absence.  Chair Simmons 
commended the Department of Correction for its efforts to cope with extreme heat 
conditions in the jails over the summer, and asked Commissioner Dora Schriro to present 
the Department’s capital plan.  Using a PowerPoint presentation (attached), 
Commissioner Schriro reported as follows: 
 

DOC has been calibrating its population forecasts and its usable beds, comparing 
the latter with DOC’s anticipated needs, based on a revised security assessment 
instrument.  Low- and medium-custody inmates will typically be in dormitories; 
high-custody and special-category inmates will be in cells.  DOC anticipates no 
growth, or only slight growth, in the foreseeable future.  DOC projects an average 
daily inmate population of 13,500; today it is 13,200.  Seasonal surges could yield 
peak populations as high as 14,750.  Additional beds are needed for classification 
reasons.  An analogy to schools would be to say a first-grade student should not 
be put in a classroom with third-graders.  Finally, additional beds are needed to 
allow for plant maintenance.  DOC assumes a rated capacity of 14,750 for general 
population, and 2,070 unrated beds for both new admissions (to separate them 
from general population for observation and needs assessment) and special 
categories.  Thus, approximately 16,800 beds are needed going forward.  DOC 
currently has 19,400 beds, but almost 4,000 modular and sprung beds will be 
demolished, and the James A. Thomas Center’s 1200 beds no longer will be used 
to house inmates.   
 

 Chair Simmons noted that the modular beds were supposed to have useful lives of 
five to seven years.  The Commissioner noted that many of DOC’s air-conditioned beds 
are in dilapidated mods, so the plan is to demolish in stages to ensure that DOC meets its 
statutory responsibilities to provide air-conditioned housing to “heat sensitive” inmates.  
She continued her report, as follows: 
 

DOC will “re-purpose JATC, build a new 1500-bed facility for new admissions 
(approximately 900 beds) and an Infirmary, with as many as 600 beds.   In the 
boroughs, the Brooklyn and Queens Houses will reopen at their former capacities, 
and the Vernon C. Bain Center barge will be moved from the Bronx to Rikers 
Island.  This plan will give DOC the beds it needs – 16500 rather than 15000 – at  
appreciably lower cost than previously-announced plans.  
 
Placing a new jail on Rikers allows DOC to have a larger, centralized infirmary 
and provide for centralized intake, and to improve inmate property operations, 
which is a source of many inmate complaints.  The revised plan will reduce the 
number of beds on Rikers and reduce the census, and will cost $415 million less 
than the prior plan.  Budget reductions reduced the funds available for the 
previous plan, and with the remaining difference in plan costs, $200 million, the 
Department will accelerate improvements and repairs in several critical areas.   
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 Member Pamela Brier asked if the money was in an approved capital budget, or a 
proposed one.  Deputy Commissioner Robert Maruca said the funds in the approved 
capital budget are being reallocated to different projects.  Ms. Brier asked if the money 
had already been signed-off on.  Commissioner Schriro said this is correct, and that the 
money is being distributed differently.  She said the time line for the plan is presented in 
a slide [Slide 8], as are the interim facility improvements [Slide 11], which will be 
accelerated.  Member Robert Cohen, M.D., asked about the time line for making 
improvements to the existing Infirmary.  Mr. Maruca said that in calendar year 2011 
DOC, together with the Department of Design and Construction (DDC), will begin a 
shower renovation project in the North Infirmary Command (NIC).  He said the project 
will take 18 months, noting that housing areas will be renovated as the project moves 
throughout the facility.  Dr. Cohen asked if bed replacement will be part of the project.  
Mr. Maruca said it would.  Dr. Cohen asked when this would happen, and Mr. Maruca 
said that the project would move from housing area to housing area, upgrading as it 
moves through the facility.  Mr. Wolf asked whether the NIC project will begin with the 
Infirmary areas.  Mr. Maruca said DOC has some flexibility with DDC, and will be able 
to prioritize the Infirmary.  Member Alexander Rovt asked about the scope of the project.  
Mr. Maruca said the project will focus on the surface materials in the showers.  
Commissioner Schriro said some shower areas have patches of missing or loose tiles, 
creating sanitation issues, and that ventilation and lighting are also included.  Dr. Cohen 
noted that there is no way for nurses and other people to wash their hands as they move 
from bed to bed, and asked if there are plans to mount dispensers in the areas.  He also 
asked why the beds cannot be replaced sooner, noting that some are in dangerous 
condition, and that these should be replaced now rather than when renovations of the unit 
are completed.  Member Catherine Abate asked Dr. Cohen if there were no anti-bacterial 
dispensers in the Infirmary areas.  He said he saw none during his last inspection.   
Commissioner Schriro said dispensers were installed after the Board’s visit.  DOHMH 
Deputy Commissioner Louise Cohen added that there is soap and dispensers at every 
sink.  Dr. Cohen said there are no sinks in the room where the prisoners are housed, 
although there are sinks by the toilets.  Ms. Cohen said that part of the renovation 
planning will be to figure out how to have a better functioning Infirmary.  Ms. Abate 
pointed out that there are standards that a provider should only use an anti-bacterial three 
or four times, after which it is ineffective.  She said that thereafter the provider must wash 
her hands.  Dr. Cohen said that decent working conditions encourage providers to believe 
that people care about what they do. 
 
 Chair Simmons asked the Commissioner to respond to two points:  (1) the 
construction plan would result in no jail in the Bronx, which is inconsistent with the 
notion of having facilities near the courts; and (2) in the past, the Department had 
informed the Board that longstanding, significant Rikers Island infrastructure issues – 
including access and sewage – were exacerbated by housing so many prisoners on the 
Island.  Commissioner Schriro said that DOC looked at allocating beds in the boroughs 
based on the number of cases generated by borough and where arraignments were 
occurring.  She said the previous plan to expand capacity in the boroughs “barely moved 
the needle”, noting that in Brooklyn, the beds to be added were exceptionally costly to 
construct (more than $600,000 apiece) and would be expensive to staff because of the 
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smaller size of the housing units.  She said the reason to consolidate VCBC on Rikers 
was to maximize the benefits of consolidation, adding that a new facility contemplated by 
the previous plan would have yielded only an additional 750 beds.  She also said that 
DOC did test runs and determined that Hunts Point and Rikers were equidistant from the 
Bronx courts and that travel times were the same.   
 
 Chair Simmons said that consolidating beds on Rikers Island would make it more 
difficult for families to visit prisoners there.  She asked if any of the more flexible capital 
funds would be used to upgrade visiting facilities and operations.  Vice Chair Michael 
Regan asked about the previous plan for Brooklyn.  Commissioner Schriro said an 
additional 720 beds would have been added to the existing 759 beds and that by 
reopening only the existing beds, the City need not go through ULURP procedures.  Ms. 
Abate asked for the net change in beds when the proposed plan is completed.  
Commissioner Schriro said the new capacity would be approximately 16,500 beds.  She 
said there are more than 19,000 beds today, but many are unusable, including JATC’s 
1200 beds and 4000 modular and sprung beds that will be demolished.  Ms. Brier asked 
about the change in usable beds.  The Commissioner said that currently there are 15000 
usable beds, and after the project, there will be a net increase of 1500 usable beds.  Ms. 
Brier asked if there would be a net increase in visiting space.  Commissioner Schriro said 
the new facility would have its own visiting house.  Mr. Kreitman asked, given the 
current financial pressures on the City and State, how certain is the Department that it 
will receive the funds currently called for in future budgets.  Commissioner Schriro said 
the money has been appropriated and the need has been recognized.  Mr. Wolf, noting 
that the new facility is due to come on-line in 2017 and VCBC is to move to Rikers in 
2017, asked about how changes in Island-wide capacity will affect visiting.  
Commissioner Schriro said in the earlier years, inmates will be moved off Rikers into 
beds in the Brooklyn and Queens Detention Complexes, resulting in fewer inmates on 
Rikers and thereby easing the strain on visiting operations.  She added that DOC intends 
to increase capacity of the central visiting processing center and increase the number and 
size of visitors’ lockers.  Dr. Cohen asked about DOC’s inmate population projections, 
noting that it would be a shame to spend scare dollars to increase prisoner capacity when 
the City’s experience over the past 20 years has been to see a significant decrease in the 
population.  The Commissioner said that the reasons DOC anticipates some small growth 
over time are the potential impact of changes in the Rockefeller drug laws on the use of 
local corrections beds, increases in the average length of stay, and increases in Brad H. 
prisoners – including the mental observation subset – as a percentage of the total 
population.  Dr. Cohen noted that the Board, and DOHMH in particular, should be 
interested in not incarcerating this population.  Commissioner Schriro said the 
Department has developed a draft 5-year strategic plan looking at day-to-day custody 
management and discharge planning, and staff development.  Mr. Kreitman asked if 
DOC has considered building a technology center so that inmates would not have to be 
brought to court for routine appearances.  The Commissioner said DOC will continue to 
do tele-medicine, tele-conferencing, and tele-court proceedings when possible.  She noted 
that the inmate often has the option not to use telecommunications.   
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 Chair Simmons said that the idea that DOC now is securing for the next 
generation a concentration of inmates on Rikers Island instead of in the boroughs, close 
to the courts, where many of us have for a long time felt facilities needed to be and the 
City’s investment needed to be, is troublesome.  She said that the jail system envisioned 
by the plan is designed for a public policy with which many of us disagree.  
Commissioner Schriro said that at the end of the day, the plan yields a difference of 1000 
beds.  Chair Simmons said the plan is a move in a very different direction.   
 
 Ms. Brier said she was concerned about space available for visitor processing.  
Commissioner Schriro distributed a document (attached) and reported as follows: 
 

One side is an aerial view showing plans to add a structure in front of the existing 
visitor processing building.  This will increase sheltered space for lockers and will 
improve traffic flow.  Visitors will disembark the buses and get to a sheltered area 
more promptly than they do now.  The other side of the document shows how the 
lockers will be placed and how the pedestrian traffic will flow.  The renovations 
will accommodate more visitors in a more accommodating way.  The plan will 
increase the number of working lockers from approximately 750 to more than one 
thousand.  The project is funded.  It will begin in March. As the work is 
performed, signs will be posted advising visitors that the renovations will result in 
improvements to the processing center.  The timetable for the project, which will 
be completed in three phases, will be forwarded to Mr. Wolf.   
 
At the July Board meeting, Ms. Abate and others raised concerns that the visitor 
dress code was onerous.  The Department checked with the twenty largest jail 
systems and others on the East Coast, and learned that DOC is far more liberal 
than other jurisdictions, and far more specific than other jail systems.  23 of 25 
systems did not have contact visiting on a routine basis.   
 

 Mr. Wolf said that the most relevant information would be from jurisdictions that 
provide contact visiting.  Commissioner Schriro distributed a survey summary.  She 
suggested that BOC staff meet soon with Department staff to discuss remaining issues 
regarding DOC’s planned dress code.  The Commissioner showed two examples of 
notices that will be posted delineating items that visitors may not bring into DOC 
facilities (attached).  Mr. Wolf asked if DOC had set a revised implementation date.  
Commissioner Schriro said it would be set for 30 days following closure of the remaining 
dress code issues.  Mr. Wolf asked if DOC had developed pictures or diagrams of 
acceptable visitor dress.  Commissioner Schriro said picture notices are being developed, 
for both visitors and DOC staff.  She added that actual photographs of acceptable and 
unacceptable dress will be used during staff training, and distributed drawings of 
acceptable visitor dress (attached).  Commissioner Schriro next reported on classification, 
as follows: 
 

Consultant Jim Austin recently returned to NYC for additional meetings with 
DOC, and will be back again in approximately one month.  The Department will 
arrange for Board representatives to meet with Dr. Austin.   
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Work groups have been established to write policy, identify appropriate housing, 
and address custody management issues.  Prisoners in the three different 
categories – low, medium and high – need to be managed differently.  A pilot is 
underway by which DOC is testing the first iteration of a revised classification 
instrument.  This involves classification staff reviewing 250 inmate files.  A 
second run-through will involve at least 1000 files, and will help DOC identify 
the extent to which it needs to recalibrate the instrument.  DOC anticipates 
adopting the new instrument by January 1, 2011, after DOC concludes 
conversations with the Board and notifies the State Commission of Correction. 
 
Revising classification is intimately connected to developing centralized intake, 
and an interim facility is being developed so the initiative can be begun well 
before the new facility comes on line in 2017.  DOC is meeting with DOHMH 
because provider assessments are critical to intake.  DOC plans to retrofit four 
Sprung buildings and this will be ready in 18 months.  Consolidation of the 
classification function, currently performed in seven intake facilities, is a 
Department priority. 
 

 Chair Simmons asked for reports from DOC and DOHMH on the two prisoner 
suicides that occurred over the summer.  Noting the disclosure limitations of ongoing 
investigations, Commissioner Schriro reported that George Coombs entered DOC 
custody on July 16, 2010, which was the date of his death.  She said the State 
Commission of Correction suicide screening instrument was completed, and there was no 
indication of suicidal ideation.  Mr. Rovt asked how the suicide occurred.  Commissioner 
Schriro said the decedent, 40 years old, used his shoelaces to hang from the bars in his 
cell.  She said he was charged with Robbery, having previously been in prison for a 
robbery conviction.  She said that he was twice taken to the hospital, cleared by medical 
staff.  She said that when he returned, he was placed in a staging cell pending transfer to 
Rikers Island.  Commissioner Schriro said that Mike Perlov, 43, was admitted to DOC 
custody on June 9 and died on August 25.  She said that at intake, he was seen by mental 
health staff and cleared for general population housing.  Mr. Rovt noted that the decedent 
killed himself on his birthday.  The Commissioner said the decedent was charged with 
Burglary 2, and hanged himself with a piece of sheet tied to the desk in his cell.  Ms. 
Cohen said that DOH was looking at the suicide screening instrument, which she 
described as “standard”.  She said DOH had not completed its review, adding that when 
reviewing suicides, DOH always looks at the physical plant, as well as staff training.  Mr. 
Regan said the current case, unlike some past cases, does not suggest a physical plant 
reconfiguration.  Commissioner Schriro said that the screening instrument is completed 
by correctional staff, noting that the only medical staff in the court pens is Emergency 
Medical Services (EMS).  Mr. Wolf asked if DOC and DOHMH review each suicide 
together.  Ms. Cohen said the medical review is done separately, and when DOHMH 
identifies issues it presents them DOC.  She added that staff-to-staff conversations occur 
as information is being gathered.  Mr. Wolf said that BOC obtained information 
suggesting a disagreement between medical providers and DOC staff regarding the 
condition of the second decedent when medical staff arrived.  He said DOC staff said the 



 7

inmate was alive and breathing and medical staff said he was “blue and cold”.  Ms. 
Cohen said she would look into it.  Dr. Homer Venters observed that when DOC staff 
comes upon an emergency, it notifies medical providers with clinical expertise, and 
oftentimes the two groups have different impressions.  Mr. Wolf said he would like to 
know if agreement is reached on the matter.  Ms. Cohen said that DOHMH shares 
recommendations with DOC, but confidentiality of medical records survives death.  Dr. 
Cohen said the point is that DOC and DOHMH should discuss cases together, and Mr. 
Rovt agreed.  Dr. Cohen said the Board used to review deaths with the agencies, and 
hopefully it will do so again.  Commissioner Schriro introduced Associate Commissioner 
Erik Berliner who oversees health care for DOC.  Ms. Abate said that inmates sometimes 
are not honest about their prior history and medications.  Ms. Cohen said that electronic 
medical records enable providers to look at medical history.  Ms. Abate suggested that 
the staff training in use of the suicide assessment instrument be reviewed, and how to get 
better information from people who may be reluctant to be forthcoming.  Commissioner 
Schriro said the instrument was developed by nationally-known suicide prevention expert 
Lindsey Hayes.  Dr. Cohen said post-suicide, it is valuable to contact the decedent’s 
family to learn about his mental health, and perhaps to learn why the instrument failed.  
Ms. Cohen said risk assessment is difficult, and having other records available can make 
a difference.  She said that the implementation of central intake will cause all participants 
to reevaluate their practices, adding that DOHMH, DOC and the Board share common 
interests in reducing the risk of prisoner suicide.   
 
 Chair Simmons asked Ms. Cohen to present DOHMH’s request for a variance.  
Mr. Wolf said he had not distributed the request to interested parties as required by the 
Minimum Standards.  Chair Simmons suggested that the Board vote and note any 
comments received thereafter, and if a comment requires the Board to reconsider, it will 
do so.  Mr. Regan and Mr. Rovt agreed.  Ms. Cohen introduced its subject matter experts, 
Dr. Farah Parvaez, on loan to DOH from the Centers for Disease Control (CDC), and Dr. 
Chrispin Kambili, Assistant Commissioner, Bureau of Tuberculosis Control.  She then 
presented the following: 
 

The request has two components.  The first is to use a more modern test for TB, 
recommended by the CDC, which is a blood test, rather than a skin test.  The new 
test is more accurate, and the results will come back regardless of whether the 
person leaves the system. A documented result will be entered into the electronic 
medical record.  The blood test is used routinely in the TB Bureau. It has a lower 
rate of false positives, so fewer patient work-ups are required.  It is a test for latent 
TB.  Screening for active TB involves a series of symptom checks and a history is 
taken, and a cross-match with the TB Registry is done on all new admissions.  
Potential active cases are sent to the Contagious Disease Unit for a complete 
work-up.  The second component of the request is to perform the blood test on an 
annual basis, rather than each time someone enters DOC custody.  This will give a 
better history and reduce costs.  DOHMH is confident, based on experience of the 
Bureau of TB Control, that an annual test will identify everyone with latent TB.  
However, based on conversations with Dr. Cohen, DOHMH proposes testing 
once every six months, and moving to an annual test if the data show that the test 
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is as effective as expected.  DOHMH will begin at the Rose M. Singer Center, and 
will share data with the Board.   
 

 Chair Simmons thanked Dr. Cohen for his work with DOHMH on its proposal.  
Dr. Cohen said the Department was very supportive and helpful throughout the process, 
and responsive to his suggestions.  Ms. Abate asked how DOHMH will measure success. 
Dr. Parvaez said DOHMH has extensive data on positive test results, number of 
conversions, and number of work-ups.  She said DOHMH would use the historical data 
as a benchmark and see whether test results change and yield more positives, and will 
work with the TB Control Bureau to learn whether any factors, such as outbreaks in the 
community, are affecting results in the jails.  She added that DOHMH would not move to 
an annual test unless it was satisfied with the results of the pilot.  Ms. Cohen said the test 
is more expensive than the PPD test, but the added cost is offset by the fact that it will no 
longer be necessary to find inmate-patients to read their implants, thereby reducing costs 
to DOHMH and DOC.  She said that full implementation will await the move to central 
intake.  Dr. Kambili said that the blood test cost $35, but there will be many fewer false 
positives.  He said PPDs yielded 25% positivity, whereas the blood test yields 8%, and all 
positives must receive a chest x-ray.  Dr. Cohen said he strongly endorses the variance 
and expects a very successful process. Milton Zelermyer, from the Prisoners’ Rights 
Project, objected to the vote going forward without interested parties having an 
opportunity to comment.  Dr. Cohen asked when DOHMH plans to implement the new 
test.  Ms. Cohen said DOHMH does not have a start date   It would like to begin 
sometime in October at RMSC, noting that DOHMH has an agreement with a lab 
company and a pipeline into the electronic medical record.  Dr. Cohen said he strongly 
believes the parties should have an opportunity to comment, as the Board’s procedures 
require.  Chair Simmons suggested that the Board vote on a variance only for RMSC as a 
demonstration project for six months, and consider the full variance at the November 
meeting.  A motion was approved without opposition.  Ms. Cohen then introduced Dr. 
Alexsander Shalshin, CHS’ Deputy Medical Director, who also participated in preparing 
the variance request. 
 
 In response to Board concerns about the medical leadership at Prison Health 
Services (PHS), Ms. Cohen said PHS has an acting medical director, Dr. Luis Cintron, 
and a search is underway to fill the position.  Dr. Cohen said he is very disturbed that 
PHS is in this situation, especially since Dr. Cintron is not Board-certified.  Mr. Wolf 
asked about the duration of the PHS contract.  Ms. Cohen said the current contract ends 
on December 31st and, although the RFP process is active, an extension has been offered 
to PHS, which must decide whether to accept.  Ms. Cohen said DOHMH is working on 
contingencies, and she guaranteed that correctional health services will be provided on 
January 1, 2011.  Chair Simmons asked for a time frame.  Ms. Cohen said she has asked 
PHS to respond promptly.  Dr. Cohen said that any extension should not expire on 
December 31st because change is especially difficult during a holiday period.  He asked if 
DOHMH had rejected the bids that had come in during the RFP process.  Ms. Cohen said 
no, noting that DOHMH did not have sufficient time to negotiate a new contract before 
the current one expires.  Dr. Cohen asked if the extension would provide the same dollar 
amount to PHS.  Ms. Cohen said the extension amount will be higher because of 
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contracted-for cost-of-living agreements.  Chair Simmons asked for an update of the RFP 
process at the November BOC meeting. 
 
 Ms. Cohen turned to the Health and Hospital Corporation’s proposed 
restructuring plan, which calls for moving all forensic medical and mental health services 
to Metropolitan Hospital.  She said HHC, DOC and DOHMH must all agree before a 
plan may go forward, and it will not do so unless all funds are in place for what is likely 
to be a substantial renovation.  She said the plan is not imminent.  Chair Simmons said 
such a move would implicate the Board’s Standards, and she told Deputy Mayor Linda 
Gibbs that the Board must be consulted before the plan moves ahead to ensure 
compliance with the Minimum Standards.  Ms. Cohen said this is “not a done deal yet”, 
and there will be plenty of time for planning.   
 
 Ms. Cohen said that the Brad H. case has sunsetted, and an appeal is pending.    
She said that DOHMH might do things differently than required by the stipulation, but 
remains committed to discharge planning.   
 
 A motion to renew all existing variances was approved without opposition.  
  The meeting was adjourned at 10:40 a.m.   
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Attachments  
September 13, 2010 BOC meeting minutes 

 
 

1.  DOC Facilities Plan Presentation (3 pp.) 

2. Construction/renovation drawings:  Rikers Island Visitors Processing Building (2 pp.) 

3. “Items not permitted in any facility” (1 p.) 

4. “Items not permitted on the visit floor” (1 p.) 

5. “Visitors Dress Code” (female) (1 p.) 

6. “Visitors Dress Code” (male) (1 p.) 

  

 




















